
Tuesday, November 1, 2005: (All Saints’ Day) 
 Jesus said: “My people, today, you celebrate the lives of 
all of My saints in heaven, even those who are not well known.  
This vision of the globe of the earth being baptized in the 
water represents how I died for all of mankind and you are all 
cleansed of original sin at Baptism.  All of My faithful are all 
baptized in the Holy Spirit also, and you are awaiting your day 
to be My saints in heaven.  This is a Communion of Saints of 
those on earth, those in purgatory, and those in heaven.  In 
addition to being cleansed of your sins at Baptism and 
Confession, you are also being cleansed by your sufferings on 
earth and in purgatory.  I had to suffer much in My life on 
earth, and all of you share in My suffering on the cross with 
your own trials and sacrifices.  It is glorious to contemplate 
being one of My saints in heaven, but by your persistence in 
faith, this reward awaits all of you in heaven.  Do not be 
discouraged by anything that you must suffer on earth, but give 
praise and glory to Me because I will always give you the 
sufficient graces that you need to endure your trials.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have groups worshiping Me in 
Adoration of My Blessed Sacrament.  You also have groups on the 
other side that have secret meetings of worshiping the devil and 
his angels.  Beware of these groups calling down evil spells and 
curses to try and thwart good politicians from helping right to 
life groups.  Some high degree masons are also attending these 
covens to get power from Satan and the demons.  My people are in 
a battle of good and evil, and you will see the evil ones 
persecuting you for talking about Me and spreading conversions.  
There is a strong movement by these evil ones to have My Name 
removed from everywhere.  Persecution of those fighting abortion 
and those working against homosexual activity are going to be 
tested with prison, and all manners of lost tax protections.  
These evil ones will become bolder in their outward attacks 
against all Christians.  Prepare with prayer and Adoration of My 
Blessed Sacrament so My faithful can build up your spiritual 
protection.  Have all of your exorcism weapons with you in holy 
water, relics, Benedictine blessed crosses, blessed salt, 
rosaries, deliverance prayers, and exorcism prayers such as the 
St. Michael Prayer.  This battle will only worsen as evil grows 
stronger in the world.  Soon My faithful will have to retreat to 
refuges and prayer groups to share your protection.  Trust in My 
Name for your protection from the demons.  I will always give 
you comfort and strength in your time of need.” 
 
Wednesday, November 2, 2005: (All Souls’ Day) 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are a lot of souls saved at 
the last moment in purgatory by My mercy that otherwise would 



have been sent to hell.  The most souls go to purgatory and 
hell, while only a small number go to heaven directly as they 
lived like saints here on earth.  Some in purgatory will stay 
only a short time, while others will only be released at the 
final judgment.  The faces in the vision are showing you the 
agony and suffering of souls in hell or purgatory.  The souls in 
the lower purgatory are suffering as in hell and will be there a 
long time.  Those in hell will be suffering for all eternity 
with no hope.  My faithful should pray for the souls in 
purgatory to lessen their time and suffering.  Your prayers and 
Masses will be more effective for those souls in the upper 
levels of purgatory because they will be released sooner.  Those 
souls, that you pray for, will pray for you one day if you find 
yourself in purgatory.  You also need to pray for sinners before 
they die so their souls can be saved from the eternal flames of 
hell.  Eternity is a long time and you do not want to see how 
much these souls are suffering.  Pray and go to frequent 
Confession for your own soul so you will have less to suffer in 
purgatory.  The more you can detach yourself from the things of 
this world, the less time you will be in purgatory purifying 
your worldly cravings.  Live every day as your last in constant 
preparation for your death because you may not have tomorrow for 
conversion or purification.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, gift giving at Christmas is a 
custom of your society, but it is unfortunate that My feast day 
is so commercialized that people forget that it is a celebration 
of My birth.  Many secular people are trying to remove My 
Nativity scenes and any use of My Name in public places.  Do not 
focus just on the gift giving, but remember to share the 
Christmas Spirit of joy that I came into this sinful world to 
free you of your sins.  Some people have many possessions 
already, and it is hard for you at times to determine what gifts 
to buy.  You may want to give a Mass for someone, or a spiritual 
bouquet of prayers which would make a spiritual gift better than 
a physical gift.  Be willing to share your gift of love with 
others even as you remember those friends and relatives that you 
do not see so often.  The joy of Christmas can be celebrated in 
many ways, but sharing love and faith comes more from the heart 
than just cards and gifts.” 
 
Thursday, November 3, 2005: (St. Martin de Porres) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you need to be aware of the one 
world people who are seeking global control of everyone in 
preparation for supporting the work of the Antichrist.  These 
groups work secretly behind the scenes to set up means to 
control people’s buying and selling, as well as your movements.  
They will use any excuse as terrorism, which they are behind, 



security of borders, or the latest epidemic scares for 
quarantines in order to take control.  In the latest hurricanes 
there was even a proposal to have the army control everything in 
the name of keeping order.  This bright spotlight on people 
shows you what you are up against with these controls through 
microchips in smart cards and in the body.  You will soon see 
mandatory fingerprints and iris scans for chips in your driver’s 
licenses and your passports.  I have warned you not to take 
chips in the body as the mark of the beast that could control 
your minds as robots.  Once these one world people try to force 
chips in the body, it will be time to call on Me and I will have 
your guardian angels lead you to My refuges of protection at My 
Blessed Mother’s apparition sites, holy ground, or caves.  There 
will be some that are martyred who will become instant saints, 
but the rest of My faithful will be protected miraculously at My 
refuges.”    
 
November 3, 2005:
 Prayer Group: 
    Jesus said:  “My people, every year your country holds 
elections at this time.  This is a year where local officials 
are elected as well as any propositions for your state.  Your 
right to vote is precious in your form of government and it is 
not something to forget.  If you vote, you have a say in your 
local government, but if you refuse, then you will take what 
comes from those who did vote.  You have a Christian obligation 
to vote for those people that will stand up for My laws in your 
society.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, the makeup of your Supreme Court is 
going through some dramatic changes.  If you cannot pass any 
laws to stop abortions, then you need to pray that these new 
court justices will be leaning to change the Row vs. Wade 
decision.  If abortion rulings are not removed from your country 
through the courts, then you will see more abortions and more 
disasters as well.  Your country needs to choose in favor of 
life in your laws, or these abortions will be crying out for My 
justice.  Repent of your sins and pray that you have a Supreme 
Court that you can be proud of.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, after investigation of the levees 
that broke in New Orleans, some are saying faulty engineering 
was the cause of the failure.  These levees were not designed 
for such violent storms and the earth became weakened from 
having long rains and heavy storm surges.  It is difficult for 
the people to trust these same engineers should another storm 
strike this area.  Pray that these people will not have to 
suffer any further flooding.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, many have been concerned about your 



oil and natural gas platforms that took a beating from this 
year’s hurricanes.  All the news about changes in your marine 
life and fish changes have gotten less press, but they are very 
important to your fishing industry.  Many make businesses from 
seafood and any disturbances in these supplies could cost your 
country money and a loss of one your most important resources of 
food.  Some scientists are noting changes in weather that are 
affecting marine migration and spawning grounds for your future 
fish population.  Pray that your fish supplies are not too 
interrupted by these latest storms.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your recent storms in the Gulf of 
Mexico have upset your gasoline and natural gas supplies in the 
short term.  Higher gas prices have affected how people are 
driving and it has encouraged more fuel efficient vehicles to be 
sold.  Your large vehicles have suffered greatly in sales and 
this change has upset many of your industries in cars, 
airplanes, and trucks that deliver your goods.  Pray that your 
economy will continue to ward off any recession worries over 
uncertainty in these transportation industries.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, watching the leaves fall can give 
you a feeling of another season moving closer to winter.  The 
cycles of the seasons are also associated with your own lives as 
you witness this vision of a funeral.  The trees going dormant 
does point more to how death is also a part of your life.  My 
Church in its readings before Advent focuses on preparations for 
death in your prayers, and how you should focus on pure souls in 
preparation for your judgment when I call you home.  You should 
always be ready to die before you are ready to live because you 
do not know how long you will be living.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, at this point in time very few have 
died from this flu, but many are concerned how it is spreading 
through Europe in the animals.  Even your government is taking 
some steps to prepare for any possible epidemics.  Concerns 
about having enough vaccine and antiviral drugs available are 
still present.  It is hard to prepare for any feared mutations 
of this bird flu.  Pray that these worries of epidemics can be 
put to rest without many deaths that could threaten 
civilizations all over the world.”  
 
Friday, November 4, 2005:  
 Jesus said: “My people, this parable about the dishonest 
steward is not about praising him for being enterprising with 
his master’s debts.  Instead, it is to cause you to think of how 
you have used the gifts that your Master in Me has given you.  
You can fool the people of this evil age with actions that are 
visible, but I see the secret intentions of your evil acts done 
privately.  Once this steward’s evil deeds were uncovered and he 



was about to be let go of his job, then he used further evil 
deeds of cheating his master to make himself look good so the 
debtors would help him.  If you have done wrong in My eyes, then 
you should seek Me out in Confession to repent of your misdeeds.  
You can never hide your faults from Me, so do not continue with 
more lies and misdeeds to cover up any of your scandals.  
Another lesson in this Gospel is to analyze how you are using My 
gifts of time, talents, and wealth that have been entrusted to 
you.  Are you wasting and abusing these gifts as the dishonest 
steward, or are you using them properly to accomplish the best 
that you could?  Some people truly waste their time on foolish 
entertainment and selfish pleasures instead of helping their 
neighbor’s needs with their time and money.  Let this Gospel 
give you food for thinking how you should be using your gifts 
because you will be held accountable for how you used them at 
the judgment.  You still have time left in your life to change 
your attitudes of loving and helping people beyond your own 
needs.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, beware of looking at or listening 
to the Antichrist, or the Beast of Revelation.  He will have 
demonic powers to attract you to his words which are all lies.  
Many come to stadiums to watch baseball games, football games, 
or soccer games.  The Antichrist will attract the worldly to 
come and listen to his words of peace.  This is why I want My 
people to avoid the Antichrist by getting rid of your 
televisions after the Warning so you do not look at his eyes 
which could deceive you.  After the signs of the world famine, 
the division in My Church, and the forcing of microchips in the 
body, I will have My guardian angels lead you to My places of 
protection at My refuges.  There My angels will provide for your 
food, water, and shelter.  Those, who look upon My luminous 
cross, will be healed of all viruses and diseases that the 
Antichrist will try to bring upon you.  You will be invisible to 
the evil ones and protected from all of their weapons.  These 
messages of warning are not meant to frighten you, but to show 
you the miraculous power of the hand of God.  Just as I 
protected the Israelites from the Egyptian Army, so I will 
protect My faithful remnant with a shield of grace that the evil 
ones will not be able to defy Me.  Instead, I will cast the 
Antichrist and all the demons and evil ones into the fires of 
hell where they will be chained for a long time.  Trust in My 
greater power and you will see the earth renewed as I will bring 
about a New Jerusalem in the new earth and new heavens.  Rejoice 
because as you see the evil ones gain in power, you know that My 
victory over all evil is near.” 
 
Saturday, November 5, 2005:



 Jesus said: “My people, these stairs going up represent 
your everyday struggle to improve in your spiritual perfection.  
If you are working towards your sainthood, you cannot just be 
satisfied with the status quo, but you must be moving forward.  
This world gives you an opportunity to use your talents and your 
wealth to help others and not just yourself.  You are stewards 
of what you have, and at your judgment you will have to make and 
accounting of how you used what you were given.  If you used 
your gifts in sharing, then you will truly store up real 
treasures in heaven.  So do not waste your time, your talents, 
or your wealth in idleness, but use these things for My greater 
glory and you will receive your reward in heaven.  If you are 
good stewards of the things of this world that pass away 
tomorrow, then you will be entrusted with greater things in My 
heavenly kingdom that are eternal.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, air ducts to a building are rarely 
filtered for disease pathogens, but in certain research 
buildings there are special precautions not to let disease germs 
out or to let them in either.  Several times Legionnaire’s 
disease was spread from air conditioning air intakes.  If 
someone wanted to spread disease in a building, the air inlets 
would be the easiest way to disperse it.  If a flu disease did 
start to spread over wide areas, protecting the ventilation 
systems would be primary with electrostatic cleaners.  Any 
shelter that you build in the ground should also take care to 
filter any radiation or disease from the air inlets.  Your air 
is only as safe as you filter it.  In some cases good carbon air 
masks may be necessary to protect you from airborne biological 
weapons.  Many places in your country are vulnerable to these 
kind of attacks, so protect your air supply from contamination.  
You could see germ or biological warfare come over you at any 
time and you would have to have your emergency respond units 
protected the most.  Pray that such weapons are not used, but 
the terrorists have the capability of using them.”  
 
Sunday, November 6, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, today’s Gospel of the wise and 
foolish virgins is all about your prudent preparations for not 
only the end times, but also to be prepared in your soul at all 
times for when you will die.  You have many opportunities to 
have your sins cleansed, but do not wait for the tomorrow that 
you may never see.  I will come at a time that you will not 
expect, and you do not want to be on the outside of heaven when 
the door will be bolted shut and I will tell you that I do not 
know you.  The three days of darkness will require blessed 
candles to see, and do not look at the wrath of My justice as 
the evil ones will be burning in the flames of a hell on earth.  



Once the evil ones are cleansed from the earth, I will renew the 
earth and you will see a new heavens and a new earth in My Era 
of Peace.” 
 
Monday, November 7, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, this picture of a good percentage 
of California under water will come from a major earthquake that 
will change the coastline.  This area is already prone to a lot 
of earthquakes and in addition the lifestyles of many of the 
people here are calling for My justice.  Today’s Gospel spoke of 
how those, who badly influence My little ones, should be thrown 
into the sea with a millstone around their necks.  Your movies 
and pornography are badly influencing children and adults so I 
will bring the sea into the people making these movies.  As many 
major disasters will be occurring, it would be better to move if 
these people refuse to stop making their evil movies.  I will 
forgive those sinners who repent, but those, who refuse to seek 
My forgiveness, are sinning against the Holy Spirit and they 
will be accursed by their own choices.  All the areas prone to 
earthquakes, hurricanes, and tornadoes may consider moving to 
safer areas because you are entering a time of worsening 
disasters as nature is rebelling against man’s abuses of his 
environment.” 
 Jesus said:  “My people, you are seeing a lot of riots in 
European countries that are linked to Muslim extremists.  These 
kinds of incidents will be increasing as terrorism will be 
resurging, despite your war on terrorism.  This vision of 
electric wires shows you another threat to your power outages by 
terrorism in addition to your disasters and violent storms as 
this latest tornado.  The terrorists know how vulnerable your 
electric lines are, as well as your fuel depots.  If these riots 
spread to other countries, you could see economies upset, and 
possible backlashes against those who are causing the terrorism.  
Some people have pointed out high levels of unemployment among 
poor Muslim areas as part of this problem.  Frustration or 
perpetrated violence could trigger more riots as well.  I have 
asked you to pray for peace and for an end to hostilities in 
war.  If love is in your heart, then you still need to love 
everyone, even the terrorists.  Pray for them to love others, 
and to stop any senseless killing.  Be prepared with your 
alternative fuels and sources of light for any future power 
outages.” 
 
Tuesday, November 8, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, there are natural diseases that man 
has struggled with over the years to find cures.  Then there are 
man-made diseases that were created to control population 



growth.  Such man-made diseases just happen to have cures that 
your pharmaceutical companies have provided at a very profitable 
price in addition to billions of dollars of taxpayer grants for 
research.  There are evil men hyping these diseases as scare 
tactics to promote their own expensive cures.  If you follow the 
money provided for wars and health problems, they would lead you 
to the same one world people who are profiting from other’s 
disasters.  Pray for peace and an end of wars as well as an end 
to these man-made diseases.  Man has violated nature with all of 
his mischief, but nature is rebelling against you for all of 
your sins and abuses.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, when you move to another dwelling, 
you usually take a lot of care in packing your belongings and 
determining where you are going to live.  Sometimes your job 
opportunities might determine your moving destination.  I want 
to contrast your normal moving plans to that of when you will 
move to a place of refuge at the time of the tribulation.  Your 
move to a place of protection will be carried out with little 
planning as you only will take a few bare necessities.  Leaving 
for a refuge is not about bringing all of your comforts with 
you.  You will be leaving most of your possessions behind 
because I am going to strip them from you so you will be 
depending on Me for everything.  Your money and status will do 
you no good at My refuges.  You will be thankful for My 
miraculous protection from the evil ones and all that I will 
provide for your survival.  You will have plenty of time to give 
Me worship and praise, and you will be helping each other to 
survive.  Rejoice when I take you under My arms and I will bring 
you your reward in My Era of Peace and in heaven.” 
 
Wednesday, November 9, 2005: (Dedication of St. John Lateran) 
 Jesus said: “My people, My place of worship in your 
churches is a very sacred place because I reside in My Blessed 
Sacrament in every one of your tabernacles.  This water flowing 
out from a church in the vision represents My graces flowing out 
to each person who enters My church.  You have two sources of 
grace in forgiveness at the confessional, and when you receive 
Me in Holy Communion or visit Me in My tabernacle.  Every church 
is consecrated as holy ground at its dedication.  That is why 
every church that you close is a lost opportunity for grace.  
Since My churches are your place of worship, then they also 
deserve your financial help in supporting My Church.  You know 
how expensive it is to run your own household, so do not just 
give a token amount in the collection.  You should budget your 
money so you can give a substantial donation of how important My 
church is to your spiritual life.  I have mentioned before about 
tithing ten per cent of your income to charity which should be a 



part of your church support.  Every donation to My Church will 
be multiplied back to you in many ways.  Remember that I am 
always waiting for you to come to Me in love at My churches.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you these new black 
stealth planes that not only are difficult to detect by radar, 
but are also fast enough to outrun most planes and missiles 
against them.  Your air force continues to produce new aircraft 
with unusual designs for spying and bombing.  Your weapons of 
war have become so sophisticated and expensive that your defense 
budget for war is getting out of hand.  Your base cutbacks have 
a more devious plan than just saving money.  Many of these old 
bases are still being used as detention centers.  Pray for a 
lessening in hostilities in your wars and you will be able to 
spend your money more productively in building up people’s 
shelters instead of destroying them.  America is not gaining 
anything against terrorists by perpetuating wars as in Iraq.  
Love one another instead of promoting the killing of each 
other.” 
 
Thursday, November 10, 2005: (St. Leo the Great) 
 Jesus said:  “My people, the tactics of the terrorists in 
killing innocent people in multiple attacks on American 
interests have not changed.  They are seeking so-called ‘soft’ 
targets in free societies where there is less security as in 
foreign hotels.  France and Jordan are experiencing unrest in 
different ways, but these ruthless killings continue to show how 
violent these extremists are with no feeling of who and how many 
they kill.  Just when you think that terrorism is letting up, 
they are planning the next targets.  The evil one also continues 
to stir up trouble in causing hate and more wars.  This 
environment of constant wars and terrorism will continue until 
you will see police states take over in the name of security.  
The one world people will exploit these constant attacks to 
bring about their global control that will usher in the 
Antichrist’s reign in the name of peace.  No matter how bad evil 
will reign for a time, you know that My victory is coming that 
will give you real peace.”  
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are seeing in the news a debate 
between scientists who support Darwin’s Theory of Evolution and 
fundamentalists who support ‘intelligent design’ teaching from 
the Bible.  It is a little sad that those using this phrase are 
trying to disguise ‘Creation from God’ in order to be 
politically correct.  The days of creation have very little 
relation to your days, but the actual creation came from My 
hand.  Evolution is taught in your schools as a fact instead of 
as a theory.  It is true that various species change through 



mutation to adapt to their surroundings.  What has not been 
scientifically proven is that one specie cannot change its 
chromosome makeup to a higher species, or this would still be 
taking place.  Man’s 46 chromosomes are unique to his specie and 
I have made man into My image with a soul, reason, and free 
will.  These are all gifts that I gave to man only and not to 
any other specie.  Belief in My creation has more credence than 
an unproven theory.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, in many of your experiments in 
space you are dealing with  weightlessness when you are far 
enough away from the earth.  This centrifugal force in a 
circular tube can be given a close simulation of gravity if 
there were sufficient energy to continue this motion.  Space 
travel has been considered for short distances, but the 
restrictions of propulsion, food, and oxygen, are limiting your 
current capabilities.  Many are working on these problems in 
considering any future manned trips to Mars and the moon.  There 
are many better things to spend your money on as helping the 
poor to survive, but you also could spend your wasted money on 
war to help the poor as well.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have asked you many times to stop 
your wars and pray that your combatants could come to peaceful 
compromise.  Others are promoting a constant war on terrorism as 
the answer, but more killing will not resolve these differences.  
Every time you see more terrorist acts as in Jordan, England, 
Spain, and New York City, the same advocates of war just say 
that their solution is vindicated to stop more terrorism.  This 
constant cycle of suicide killings and more war, will not bring 
peace to the world.  Only love for everyone through My help will 
bring true peace to the world.  All of man’s other solutions 
will never achieve peace.  Trust in Me that one day My victory 
over evil  will bring about real peace.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, you have many different forms of 
government in all the nations of the world, but one form is not 
necessarily the answer for all peoples.  That is why forcing 
your form of democratic republic on other nations is not 
America’s right, even if you have more military might.  Changing 
regimes for nations, that America dislikes, does not make it 
right for America.  It is better to strive for peace and 
compromise than use dominant control by force.  Until your 
leaders understand true peace instead of ‘making money’  out of 
wars, then you will be condemned to constant wars.  Continue to 
pray for peace and to vote against those proposing constant 
wars.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, you are finally seeing your 
gasoline prices falling after your shortages have ebbed.  Even 
your Congress is still investigating temporary price gouging by 



your oil companies who have made very high profits.  Natural gas 
prices are also going through a spike due to some shortages from 
the hurricanes.  Heating your homes this winter with gas will be 
greatly increased, and many, as in the vision, will be looking 
at alternatives to save money.  Try to help your poor through 
this trial so they can survive without freezing to death or 
going hungry.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, there are some who have enough 
money for their habits of smoking, drugs, gambling, or 
overeating, but they do not have any extra money to heat their 
houses.  In addition to lower thermostats, people could also cut 
back on these things that are causing you to have addictions in 
order to have money to heat your houses.  Priorities of what is 
important in your practical world could get you through any fuel 
increases.  Healing your vices could help your body as well as 
your pocketbooks.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your shopkeepers are already 
anticipating a difficult holiday buying season with advanced 
sales and markdowns.  Instead of focusing so much on gifts, it 
would be better to just enjoy the company of your friends and 
relatives.  It is the love that you have for Me and your 
neighbor that should be more important than gifts.  So when you 
meet each other, be willing to share this moment of joyful 
friendship and family.”  
 
Friday, November 11, 2005: (St. Martin of Tours) 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am giving you a small glimpse of 
the beauty and splendor of heaven so you can appreciate your 
goal to be with Me forever in pure love and peace.  You are 
witnessing the beautiful music that can be heard from My angels 
and saints as they sing My daily praises.  In heaven there is no 
time and you will be in a constant ecstasy of My beatific 
vision.  The darkness that you are seeing represents the 
purification process that every soul must go through in order to 
be able to enter heaven.  Every soul entering heaven must have a 
saintly holiness and purity which can only come from My grace 
and help.  Some may suffer afflictions or illnesses on earth, or 
others may have to be cleansed and purged of their sins and 
earthly desires in purgatory.  When you consider coming to 
heaven, you have to be purged of every earthly desire of money 
or possessions so that all of your thoughts can be focused on 
worshiping and loving Me.  I am the center of your love and the 
sooner you can focus more on Me, the more prepared you will be 
to enter heaven.  So focus on love of Me and your neighbor 
because you will see Me as pure love and no hate.”  
 
Saturday, November 12, 2005: (St. Josaphat) 



 Jesus said: “My people, because you live in the world, you 
are constantly tormented by the body in its desires for comforts 
and pleasures.  Many times your earthly cravings consume you and 
you forget that you are also a spiritual person made to My image 
and likeness in your free will.  This vision of even comfortable 
seating in a church is an example of how you have your soul’s 
desire for Me clouded by things of this world that you think are 
more important.  In reality there is nothing more important than 
your eternal destination of your soul.  That is why when you 
pray,  the best intentions are for whatever is best for your 
soul or the souls of others.  You sometimes pray for things or 
money, but they may not be what is best for your soul, and I may 
choose not to answer prayers for earthly gain.  But when you 
pray for someone’s return to Me in the sacraments, this is not a 
selfish prayer, but one of giving one’s self for another.  This 
thought of being with Me and doing things to please Me, are the 
desires of the soul and you may suffer in carrying your cross to 
follow Me by the temptations of the body.  This is your path to 
heaven that you must pray to detach yourself from earthly 
desires of this world.  Your place is with Me in heaven, and you 
must strive daily to perfect your spiritual life so you can be 
prepared and pure as saints so you can enter heaven.  The sooner 
that you can deny yourself or die to your earthly desires, the 
sooner that you can enter heaven to be with the One you most 
love in Me.  You may have to be purified in purgatory of these 
earthly desires in order to enter heaven.  So be persistent in 
your prayers and ask only for those things that are best for 
your soul and other souls.”  
 Jesus said:  “My people, these ‘V’s are for victory, but 
they are My victories and not yours.  When you hear this word 
victory, you may think of teams winning games, or your own 
individual successes.  I want you to focus on My victory over 
sin and death when I died on the cross.  Because of man’s sins, 
I had to come into the world and I freely gave up My human life 
so all of mankind could be redeemed by My Most Precious Blood.  
By My death, you now have Baptism to take away original sin.  By 
the sacrament of Confession, I forgive your sins because My 
death paid the ransom for your souls.  My victory over death 
came with My Resurrection because death cannot have any hold 
over Me.  Again, My redemption has opened the gates of heaven to 
worthy souls, and you can look forward to your personal 
resurrection if you follow My ways.  There is still another 
victory to come over all the evil ones at the end times when I 
will judge people and renew the earth that man has despoiled.  
Rejoice in My victories because they are your victories over 
Satan as well, if you are among My faithful remnant.  You all 
have choices of who you  wish to follow, but if you follow Me, 



you will be on the winning team.”  
 
Sunday, November 13, 2005:  
 Jesus said: “My people, you have been given many gifts, but 
your faith and belief in Me should be your main focus for your 
priorities.  You are all called to be witnesses of My ways and 
My Commandments.  Do not be afraid to speak out in defense of My 
existence and give good example in your actions to others.  You 
are called to love Me and all of your neighbors.  It is by this 
love that people should recognize you as Christians.  So when 
people want to remove My Name from your documents and teachings, 
you need to stand up for your freedoms of religion and do not 
deny Me.  Trust in Me and give public witness to My Name, and 
you will be rewarded, even if you must suffer persecution.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, these white crosses that are 
passing you by on either side represent those dying from your 
war in Iraq and those dying from abortion.  How long are you 
going to suffer constant casualties in Iraq without any 
meaningful progress?  This is the question that is weighing on 
the hearts of your people, and they deserve an answer for an 
exit strategy.  Constant wars and losses of your troops are not 
the answer to stopping suicide bombers and terrorists.  Your 
people have been very patient, but now there is a growing 
resistance to lost billions of dollars and lost thousands of 
troops.  The same question can be asked about your abortions.  
How long are you going to allow millions of babies to be killed 
by abortion?  You are killing those with talents that you do not 
even know about.  You are also violating My Fifth Commandment 
because of your sins against My Sixth Commandment.  Every death 
by abortion is one more strike against your country on the 
scales of My justice.  When these scales get pulled down without 
enough prayer and good deeds to offset them, then My wrath of 
chastisements will rise up against you.  Do not be surprised 
when you continue your killings that more disasters will befall 
you.  Stop the flow of these white crosses before you become one 
of them.” 
 
Monday, November 14, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, today’s readings focus on faith, 
especially the strong faith that healed the blind man so he 
could see.  Each of you already have the gifts of faith and your 
sight, so use each of them the best you can in carrying out your 
unique mission.  In your earlier years you were taught the faith 
in school and by your parents.  So do not forget your heritage 
and traditions that give your faith its foundation.  If you have 
fallen away from your faith, now is the time to return to your 
roots so you can fully enjoy My love and My peace on earth.  The 



Israelites were tested by the worship of idols from their 
neighboring nations.  My faithful today are also tested by your 
idols of sports, possessions, money, and fame.  Remember that I 
am the most important priority in your earthly and spiritual 
life.  So return to your Lord’s love and never let anything else 
come between us.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision is all about building a 
good foundation for a house, but it reminds you of how you must 
build a sound foundation for your faith as well.  When you set 
out to build a house, you make proper plans to build it on rock 
instead of sand, so it will endure.  You make blueprints for the 
workers to follow so all the dimensions and windows are how you 
want them.  You provide the best of materials to build and you 
make sure you have enough money to complete the project.  In the 
spiritual world you also require a sound foundation on My 
Commandments, My Word of Scripture, My sacraments, and My Church 
laws and traditions.  Each person also must count the costs that 
you are willing to sacrifice everything in order to believe in 
Me and carry out your belief in your daily actions and 
consecration.  Your faith foundation was built for you by your 
religious education and your parents’ dedication to teach you.  
Just as you inspect your new house for flaws, you also need to 
inspect your souls for sins and have them cleansed in 
Confession.  Your time of building your faith is a life long 
work so you are prepared to meet Me at your judgment.  Part of 
your faith development is also a responsibility to be able to 
share your faith with others to help save their souls as well as 
your own.  Especially work hard to lead your own family members 
to the faith so they too can have the same good faith foundation 
that you have received.  In all that you do see that everything 
of your faith is always focused on love of God and love of 
neighbor.”  
 
Tuesday, November 15, 2005: (St. Albert the Great) 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are some people who want to 
criticize or persecute you because of some discrimination or for 
even your religious beliefs.  This is a hard situation because 
some want to fight back in their defense since they feel 
unjustly criticized.  I have told My followers to continue to 
love everyone, even those that you may view as your enemies.  
You should be able to forgive those who criticize you and do not 
worry about making a defense.  You may find yourself in 
situations when you still need to speak out publicly to voice 
your opinions in speaking the truth about your religious views.  
Even if you would be criticized, you must still defend the 
unborn from being killed by abortion.  You need to speak out 
against pornography, and the errors of living together outside 



of marriage either heterosexually or homosexually.  You also 
need to defend My Name as people try to remove My Name from 
Christmas and from public places.  By speaking out publicly to 
witness to My Name, you may suffer persecution.  But if you do 
not witness to Me publicly, then I will not witness to you 
before My Father in heaven.  Speaking out in My Name may help 
evangelize souls, so do not pass up this opportunity to save 
souls.  This is part of the cross that you must carry to witness 
that you are My true believers.  All of your sufferings for My 
sake will gain you an everlasting reward in heaven.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, this gold crucifix represents the 
beauty and great value of the price of My Blood that was offered 
to redeem all of mankind’s sins.  My sacrifice was pure and 
worthy as the Lamb of God satisfied My heavenly Father in 
atonement for all sin.  In each tabernacle and in Adoration of 
My Blessed Sacrament you have My very Presence in your midst.  
The God, who created you and created all that you see, is 
standing in front of you and always worthy of your worship and 
adoration.  All of those, who make visits before Me, believe in 
My Real Presence and I bless you with My graces for your belief 
in Me.  I instituted My Eucharist at the Last Supper and you 
have Me with you at every Mass where My Hosts are consecrated.  
Enjoy and relish every opportunity that you have to be with Me.  
If you look upon My consecrated Host and listen with your heart, 
I will speak words of love to you.  I will show you by 
discernment how to live your lives, and you can follow Me on the 
narrow road to heaven.  Trust in Me always and I will always 
provide for all of your needs.  Give thanks and praise to Me for 
this wonderful gift of My Blessed Sacrament.” 
 
Wednesday, November 16, 2005: (St. Margaret, St. Gertrude) 
 Jesus said: “My people, many people are attracted to hear 
or read the news in order to find out about the latest weather 
disasters, killings, or about sports and finances.  It is the 
bad news that attracts headlines, while good news is relegated 
to the back pages.  In heavenly and faithful circles it is the 
Good News of My Word that makes the headlines.  It is often 
man’s curiosity of keeping up with the times that draws you to 
constantly seek out the news reports.  As in Scripture passages 
there is nothing new under the sun.  You are more concerned with 
worldly news that is thrown out tomorrow than My Good News of 
salvation.  The Good News of My death and Resurrection is all 
about My redemption of your souls and the opening of the gates 
of heaven.  By following Me in My Commandments and seeking My 
forgiveness of your sins in Confession, you will be made holy 
and full of grace.  This is My blessing in how to prepare your 
souls to be with Me in heaven.  Seeking heaven should be your 



soul’s treasured goal.  Loving Me and your neighbor should be 
your soul’s delight.  Be more concerned about praising and 
thanking Me in your daily duties than your curiosity about the 
latest news.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many of you in America have been 
spoiled with nice homes and plenty of food and utilities.  Even 
in the winter you have heaters to provide for your warmth.  When 
the time of tribulation comes, My faithful will face possible 
torture in detention centers for not taking chips in the body.  
Before the evil ones will come to your homes, I will have your 
angels lead you out into the wilderness to refuges of 
protection.  You will need to take your blessed sacramentals of 
rosaries, Benedictine crosses, and Bibles.  You will need a 
backpack for a small tent, mosquito netting, sleeping bag, and 
some food and water.  You will not always have your same 
comforts, but you will be in a rustic shelter and protected by 
My angels.  At My refuges there will be water, deer, and the 
bread that I will provide.  Have no worries about the evil ones 
because they will not find you.  You will endure this 
tribulation for a short time before I will come and defeat all 
of the evil ones.  I will then renew the earth and you will 
experience My Era of Peace.  Stay faithful to Me even when it 
may appear hopeless to survive this time.  Trust that My power 
is greater than the Antichrist and his reign will not last long.  
Refuse the mark of the beast in your body, and only worship your 
Lord and God.  Follow Me and I will guide you on your path to 
heaven.  You will be tested dearly, but a little suffering will 
be well worth eternity in heaven.” 
 
Thursday, November 17, 2005: (St. Elizabeth of Hungary) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this dramatic vision of a stairway 
to heaven coming out of the middle of a church is to emphasize 
your choice between following Me or the world.  With Me there is 
no middle ground or status quo.  You are either gaining in your 
perfection or you are falling backwards.  In order to be 
perfected, you must work to improve every day.  If you are 
becoming less worldly by detaching yourself from earthly things, 
then you are making progress.  If you are not improving or you 
are more taken up with comforts and possessions, then you are 
failing to do more.  You need to be honest with yourself in 
checking how you are doing compared to last year and make some 
changes in your spiritual life.  My Church year is drawing to a 
close and you will be hearing more about end time themes.  This 
is your mission to prepare the people for My coming, so shout it 
from the rooftops, even if it is a difficult message to share.  
Better for My people to repent and confess their sins now, than 
be locked out of heaven at the judgment as the unwise virgins 



were.” 
 
Thursday, November 17, 2005:
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, My Real Presence among you is the 
most precious gift that you could have in all the universe.  At 
times your minds are distracted by the desires of earthly 
things, but do not let these come between us because they will 
be gone tomorrow.  When you have your God and Lord before you, 
you do not need anything else.  Remember to seek Me first and 
everything else will be given you.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many of your people in America want 
to stop the war in Iraq because the progress is unclear for all 
of your losses.  If enough Congressmen and women are swayed, the 
funding for this war could be lost.  That is why this airplane 
in the vision was dividing in two.  Pray for these wars to cease 
and that the terrorists will cease their hostilities as well.  
With any more dramatic attacks there could be even greater 
retaliation.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, as nuclear and other weapons are 
proliferating all over the world, you are living more in an 
armed camp where the least little spark could set off another 
world war.  If such weapons are unleashed, you could see massive 
damage to your cities  and a threat to all life on earth.  The 
evil one is inciting all factions to want to be in control, and 
this greed could cause World War III.  In the end the Antichrist 
will take control and he will be supported by the one world 
people.  Have patience and you will see Me defeat all of these 
evil ones to bring forth My Era of Peace.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, in Revelation you can read about 
the vast armies that will come to face off on the plains of 
Armageddon.  Just as this battle of good and evil is about to 
commence, you will see My power come over all of these armies 
and I will thwart an all out world war.  There will be much 
bloodshed in this war, but the evil ones will only reign for a 
short time.  I will clear away all the weapons that you were 
relying on, and I will bring about a real peace that will defy 
any power of the evil one.  Trust in Me that My power will reign 
supreme over all evil, as My victory will be complete.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, you do not know the full fury that 
My angels could bring upon the earth.  I will allow the evil 
ones  their hour of power on the earth.  At the height of the 
Antichrist’s power I will then have My angels bring plagues 
against the evil ones and My faithful will be protected at My 
refuges by My luminous crosses.  Have faith and trust that I 
will deliver you from all the evil one’s plans.  My victory will 
then signal a renewal of the earth from man’s mischief against 



My creation.  Rejoice because you know the outcome of this 
battle against evil, and I will always be in control.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the readings about the end times in 
these last days of the Church year are not about doom and gloom, 
but they are a promise of My coming victory.  You know how evil 
this age of sin has become and I told you the signs of My coming 
again.  These signs are evident all around you, but it is now 
time to purify your souls by repenting of your sins so you are 
ready for My coming.  If you turn from your evil ways and follow 
Me, you will see your glorious reward in heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have many gifts and blessings 
to be thankful for in this world’s things.  Pray that all of you 
will use your gifts properly and share them with those in need.  
I want you to offer your thanksgiving the most for your 
spiritual gift of My life offered for your sins, and for My 
sacraments that give you life in My grace.  Give praise and 
thanks to your God, and I will continue My protection of your 
souls.” 
 
Friday, November 18, 2005:(St. Peter& St. Paul Basilica 
Dedication) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this is a difficult message because 
this vision of the chair of St. Peter being swept away 
represents how I will allow a division in My Church between a 
schismatic church and My faithful remnant.  This schismatic 
church will embrace New Age teachings and accept that the sexual 
sins are no longer mortal or even sins.  My faithful remnant 
will represent My elect that the gates of hell will never 
prevail over.  This division in My Church will actually be a 
purification of My Church where the lukewarm will be separated 
from My true faithful followers.  You will be either for Me or 
against Me in these two factions with no grey areas.  As evil 
has its short reign, My Church will have to go underground 
because of the persecution and the death threats.  This coming 
division will be a true test of your faith in what you believe 
about Me.  To be a follower of Mine, you will have to have a 
deep seated faith that will endure the temptations of Satan, and 
the testing of your peers.  Pray to Me daily for the strength to 
stand up to this evil testing, and persevere in the face of 
public persecution.” 
 
Saturday, November 19, 2005:
 Jesus said:  “My people, I am a God of mercy and a God of 
justice, and this vision of My scales of justice is a call to 
your country to repent of your sins.  You have heard calls for 
stay the course of your wars and stay the course of your 
precedent in your courts of allowing abortion in your country.  



I tell you if you continue down this path, you are on a path to 
your own destruction.  It is the sins of hate and war, as well 
as the sins of killing in abortion that most offend Me.  All the 
angels of these aborted little ones come to Me and drop one more 
weight on the scales of sin against America.  All of those 
killed by your wars have their angels also place weights on 
these same scales against you.  You all have free will and you 
can exercise your right to speak out against war and abortion.  
I call on your country to return to its roots in your Creator 
who is God.  Your country was founded with its belief in Me, so 
do not let the atheists take away your religious freedom by 
denying Me in public.  I alone am your Creator of this world and 
of the whole universe, and not just these recent words of 
‘intelligent design’ or any other theories of your scientists.  
I repeat My call for your repentance of sin or you will truly 
receive the consequences of your actions with My justice in more 
disasters.  If you refuse to acknowledge Me, and refuse to 
repent of your sins, I will bring you to your knees so you all 
will understand that I am your God and all of creation needs to 
give Me praise and glory.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I will give you a loving 
explanation of your mission, especially in regards to refuges 
during the tribulation.  You are seeing the waters of springs 
that I will provide for everyone at My places of refuge.  There 
is coming a trial in a tribulation of an evil that you have yet 
to experience.  This will be a time of purification and at times 
you may think that it is like purgatory on earth.  I love all of 
My little ones so much and I would never test you beyond your 
endurance or force you to love Me or do anything against your 
will.  You recall many of the lives of the saints who were 
willing to give up all of their wealth and possessions so they 
could be in full dependence on Me for everything.  I know how 
difficult it is for all of you to give up your comforts and 
possessions to do My mission.  Some may fear this tribulation, 
but I tell you in My love it will be a blessing in disguise.  
You will see this evil reign of the Antichrist when  
I will allow him his hour of control.  At that time My angels 
will lead you to a place of My Blessed Mother’s apparition, a 
place of holy ground, or caves for protecting you from the evil 
ones.  I will indeed strip you of your possessions, but this 
will help you to come closer to Me in love and worship.  By 
removing your attachments to earthly things in a modern Exodus, 
you will be purifying your soul of any earthly idols.  In order 
to enter heaven you must be perfected as saints in order to be 
pure in mind and heart with total focus and desire fixed on Me.  
I have given you glimpses of how beautiful and glorious it is to 
be in heaven.  I love all souls and I will give everyone a 



Warning experience to have a chance to change your sinful lives 
and truly understand how loving I am for each of you to be with 
Me.  When you come to fully understand the beauty of My plan for 
your soul in your shared suffering, you will see how much I love 
each of you in My gift of My life given up so you could be 
redeemed and enter heaven.” 
 
Sunday, November 20, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you this woman going 
to receive an abortion in a hospital.  I am calling on all 
future mothers to not abort or kill your babies for any reason.  
Even for the danger of killing the mother, your doctors need to 
try and save both.  To take the life of an unborn baby is a 
mortal sin and this needs to be confessed in Confession.  My 
mercy is on every sinner, no matter how grievous the sin.  I am 
encouraging these mothers to bring their babies to full term 
because I have a plan for each life that should not be violated.  
Abortions can scar a woman mentally for life with the guilt of 
an act that cannot be taken back.  There is help even for those 
who need comforting after such an abortion.  I also want to warn 
couples to not use in vitro means for conception  or the use of 
sperm banks.  These are also mortal sins to violate the natural 
means for conception that use masturbation and artificial 
insemination.  Your scientists are also violating My laws of 
creation when they create clones or use babies to provide stem 
cell research.  All of these manipulations of DNA are violating 
My plan for nature and you are acting as your own creator in 
violation of My laws of nature.  These abominations by man in 
manipulating plants and animals are why I will have to renew the 
earth again to My order of nature after My victory over evil.  
Rejoice in My new heavens and new earth in My Era of Peace.  
Pray for all of your citizens to avoid abortions and these 
violations against My Fifth and Sixth Commandments.  These sins 
against My sharing of creation are bringing a great judgment 
against your country and that is why many disasters are even 
occurring in the areas of greatest sin.  Without enough prayer 
and change of heart, your people are bringing your own 
destruction upon yourselves.”  
 Jesus said:  “My people, I want to warn My people of a 
spreading addiction to pornography with billions of dollars 
behind this industry.  It is corrupting children, men and women, 
and it is exploiting women and young children.  I have told you 
to fight these evil buildings going up in your neighborhoods.  
This lust for sexual fantasies can be found in adult bookshops, 
dancing places, and very strong on internet pornographic sites.  
This evil is destroying marriages and priestly vocations.  The 
best way to avoid these afflictions is to avoid the occasions of 



sin.  I am also warning men and women to dress properly in 
public so you are not an occasion of sin to others, especially 
in church.  Be watchful of your children to see what they are 
watching on the internet.  Be watchful also of suggestive TV and 
movies that also could be occasions of sin.  The evil one is 
encouraging all forms of adult and child pornography which can 
even lead others to homosexual habits.  Guard your eyes and if 
television and movies tempt you, then turn off your televisions 
and avoid the movie theaters.  Remember when I said if your eye 
is corrupting your soul, then pluck it out so you are not drawn 
into hell with both eyes.  Remove all of these temptations from 
your view because you are tempted enough by the evil one’s own 
temptations.  Call on My help to thwart any attraction to this 
pornography and to heal anyone that has such an addiction.  Pray 
for your priests and all married people to be protected from 
such temptations.  Single people also need prayers so they do 
not get drawn into fornication.  Love everyone, even those who 
fall victim to these temptations of pornography.” 
 
Monday, November 21, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, this image of a tree in front of 
the Luminous Cross miracle has another meaning for all of you.  
I am the Vine of the tree and you are the branches.  The 
branches of your souls are all united as one with Me in My 
Mystical Body.  I was nailed to a living tree and I died for all 
of your sins.  The cross is not a sign of death, but a sign of 
victory over sin and death.  I am the God of the Living and not 
a God of the dead.  Your bodies pass away as I died also, but 
your souls live on for all eternity.  I resurrected from the 
dead and I am the Resurrection and the Life.  So the cross is a 
symbol of life and not death.  When you have a blessed crucifix 
on your body, you have My protection from the demons.  During 
the tribulation, there will be luminous crosses in the sky over 
My refuges of My Blessed Mother’s apparition sites, and places 
of holy ground.  The miracle of luminous crosses is that they 
will again give life in healing to all who look upon this cross.  
The cross is symbolic of the bronze serpent on the pole that 
Moses lifted up to heal the people of the seraph serpent bites.  
When the cross is lifted up, it is also symbolic of My Eucharist 
as the priest raises the consecrated Host at the Consecration.  
Give praise and glory to Me for My gift of Myself in the 
Eucharist.  Give thanks also for this miracle of My  luminous 
cross on this window of this home.” 
 
Tuesday, November 22, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, this is the time of the year when 
the Northern states are tested with snow, ice, and cold.  You 



have been setting records for hurricanes and unusual tornadoes.  
The extremes of your weather are now into winter and you will 
see more records and troubles facing America.  Fuel for heating 
your houses and running your vehicles will be a factor in your 
living expenses during the cold months.  The high cost of your 
fuel imports has increased your imports beyond your exports 
causing large deficits in your balance of trade.  The politics 
of the countries selling you oil could become more troublesome 
and this could bring more causes for war because of America’s 
high fuel consumption.  Your country will be forced into more 
domestic searches for fuels and more conservation and efficiency 
in your vehicles.  These energy problems have not been properly 
addressed and soon America will be forced to make some changes.  
Pray for your people to be warm and able to afford any increased 
heating costs.” 
 
Wednesday, November 23, 2005: (St. Clement I) 
 Jesus said: “My people, the reading from Daniel shows the 
king shaken from seeing a hand writing on the wall the words: 
Mene, Tekel, and Peres.  The king was being chastised for taking 
the sacred vessels from the temple to use in feeding his guests.  
Today, there is a large percentage of My followers who do not 
believe in My Real Presence in the consecrated Host of My 
Blessed Sacrament.  These people have lost the sense of the 
sacred in My Church and in My Eucharist.  When you genuflect to 
My tabernacle on entering My church, bow or kneel before 
receiving Me, and take Holy Communion on the tongue, you are 
giving reverence and respect to your Lord’s Presence.  When you 
only treat My Mass as a meal and not a sacrifice, or My 
consecrated Host as only a symbol, then you are only going 
through the motions without giving Me the proper respect that 
you should give for your Redeemer and your Lord.  Believe that I 
am truly present in My Hosts because I instituted this sacrament 
of My Eucharist at the Last Supper and this is My gift of Myself 
to you when you receive Me worthily without mortal sin into your 
soul.  Even the demons know I am really present in My Hosts 
because evil people desire to desecrate My Hosts.  Miracles of 
My Eucharist in bleeding Hosts have also witnessed to My Real 
Presence to those who do not believe that I am truly present in 
the consecrated bread.  So do not be unbelieving, but believe in 
My Real Presence in My Hosts and give Me reverence as if I were 
standing right in front of you.”    
 Jesus said: “My people, your society is very fast paced not 
only in your driving, but in the number of things that you try 
to get done in one day.  If you busy yourself with too many 
earthly concerns, then you will not have enough time for Me and 
your spiritual life.  It is better to live a modest, simple life 



of faith than striving to have a lot of money and possessions.  
Once you accumulate enough money and possessions, you see how 
cold they are, yet some keep working most of their lives for 
more than they need.  Rushing around to buy a lot of gifts for 
Christmas can also wear you out and you miss a little of the joy 
at My birthday celebration.  My coming each year at Christmas is 
getting harder for people to recognize what they are 
celebrating.  Your stores commercialize many of your holidays 
just to sell their products.  Now is the time to enjoy your 
holidays with a slower paced living and fewer gifts.  Amidst all 
of your earthly distractions, be sure to make time for Me in 
your life.  It is your eternal destination in heaven that is 
more important than running more errands than you need.” 
 
Thursday, November 24, 2005: (Thanksgiving Day) 
 Jesus said: “My people, today is not just to eat turkey and 
have a family gathering, but it is your opportunity to thank Me 
for all that you have.  Some people think that they have gained 
everything on their own.  I have given you the life that you 
enjoy, the air that you breathe, and the talents to make your 
living.  If you truly understand My gifts, you would have to 
admit that everything has come from Me either directly or 
indirectly.  My most important gift to you is Myself in My 
Eucharist of this vision.  You are only the steward of your 
possessions, your children and all of your relatives and 
friends.  It is not only your responsibility to provide for your 
family, but you can share with all of those in need.  At the 
judgment you will have to make an accounting of your stewardship 
and how you best used what you were given to your care.  
Bringing up your children in the faith and sharing your faith 
with others is also a part of your stewardship.  Sharing your 
love with Me and your neighbors is another calling to your 
perfection.  By consecrating everything up to Me everyday, you 
can keep your focus on Me and your goal of heaven so you always 
have the right priorities in your life.  So as you greet 
everyone for dinner, see that each person is a gift of life to 
you from Me.  Rejoice in this moment of thanksgiving for all the 
blessings that you have received, and thank Me everyday of the 
year as well.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, as the time of My Warning or 
Illumination of conscience draws near, I will be giving you even 
more descriptions of what will happen so you are not surprised 
or frightened.  You are seeing this flying motion to My Light 
and you will recognize your Jesus in this out of body experience 
that will happen to everyone at the same time.  All of Your life 
will be played back to you and you will be looking at your 
actions from other people’s viewpoint.  You will witness all of 



your good and bad actions, and you will be able to remember all 
of the sins that you did not confess either by forgetting them 
or repressing them.  Once you come back into your body, you will 
have an urge to confess these sins and make reparation to those 
that you may have hurt in some way.  I will test your love and 
your resolve to change your lives of sin to one closer to My 
ways.  That is why this Warning will be a great mercy for 
everyone to have a chance to see their wrongs, and work to 
change them.  Everyone will taste either heaven, hell, or 
purgatory, depending on their judgment at that time.  Any 
experience in hell or purgatory will be an added incentive to 
repent of your sins and see Me as your Savior in heaven.  Strive 
to enter through the narrow gate because you will be given a 
second chance after this Warning experience to change your 
eternal destination.” 
 
 
Friday, November 25, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, the reading from Daniel is all 
about the four beasts that were eventually cast into the flames 
of hell.  This vision of the bottomless pit of hell and the 
flames are all about My justice when I will come to cleanse the 
earth of all evil.  These passages are a parallel to the words 
of Revelation when the beasts will be chained in hell for a long 
time.  Both St. John, the apostle, and Daniel had+ similar 
visions of what is still to come.  This should be a warning to 
all souls who are not following My ways and My Commandments that 
they also are in danger of being cast into hell as well.  Do not 
put off your conversion until tomorrow because you may die 
today.  Instead, repent of your sins and ask for My forgiveness.  
I will send My Warning first to prepare every soul for the 
coming tribulation, but you could die before this event, so you 
should be prepared with a pure soul now.  My faithful should 
have hope in My coming victory  because the evil ones will 
receive their just punishment, while My people will receive 
their reward for remaining faithful through the trials of this 
life.  Give praise and glory to your God in heaven who is 
watching over everyone’s actions.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, America is on a path through  blood 
from its abortions and wars, through darkness where your sins of 
fornication occur, and the flames are the punishments that await 
you in your disasters.  Now is the time for America to repent of 
its sins or worse things will befall you next year, more than 
this year.  Come to your senses and stop letting the evil one 
mislead you through your pleasures and your possessions.  How 
long do you think you can test My mercy and My justice with your 
wanton sin with no regard to how you are offending Me?  I will 



forgive those who seek My mercy, but you still will have to make 
reparation for your sins.  Those, who fail to seek My 
forgiveness and refuse to change their sinful lives, are all 
leading themselves on the broad road to hell.  My Blessed Mother 
can no longer stay My hand of justice because the evil in 
America has become so perverted.” 
 
Saturday, November 26, 2005: (Funeral Mass for Mary Ellen 
Frisch) 
 Mary Ellen said: “I am so elated to share a few words with 
my family and friends.  Life was a joy to share with everyone, 
and I am still joyful in death.  I love you all so much and I 
will be praying for all of you.  I still want to challenge 
Father on who was the better cook.  I love all of my family so 
much and I hated to leave you.  I want to thank all of my Right 
to Life friends and especially your help with me in my last 
hours at Mount Carmel House.  To all of my caretakers in my 
illness I wish to thank you for all of your efforts.  For all I 
did to help people in life, it was fitting for the Lord to let 
me be cared for by loving hands in my last days.  Thank all of 
you so much for sharing your love with me.”  
 
Sunday, November 27, 2005: (First Sunday of Advent) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are celebrating the beginning 
of another Church Year in the First Sunday of Advent. While you 
are preparing for My coming at Christmas, My Gospel of today 
also speaks of My coming again to judge the world in its sins.  
When you see these many grave sites in the cemetery, it should 
remind everyone that this is the resting place of all of your 
bodies, but your soul lives on for all eternity.  These banquet 
tables and chairs of My Wedding Banquet are the vision of heaven 
where all of My faithful will come to your reserved places of My 
reward.  You will all be focused on My Great Light where My 
souls will come to be judged.  I will separate the goats on the 
left from My lambs on the right.  The evil ones, who refused to 
accept Me and refused to help the hungry, the sick and the 
dying,  will be cast into the darkness to wail and gnash their 
teeth.  My followers, who loved Me and helped their neighbors 
out of love, will be the ones that I welcome to heaven.  Be 
prepared every day  in your souls because you do not know the 
hour of My coming.  By keeping your souls pure, you will be like 
the watchman and always be ready for when I will call you home.” 
 
Monday, November 28, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, for many years My people of Israel 
and all of the good souls of the dead awaited their Redeemer to 
come.  Many prophets of the Old Testament spoke of My coming.  



Sin and evil were abound as a result of Adam’s sin and the 
devil’s influence.  As you celebrate the Advent Season, there is 
now a new hope and a dawning of My Light on all of the darkness 
of evil as portrayed in the vision.  As I was about to be born, 
all of heaven was in eager anticipation  of My victory that was 
to come over sin and death.  The stories of My infancy are a 
delight to My faithful as many families enjoy preparing for 
Christmas with all of your decorations and Advent wreaths.  Now 
is a good time to spread some Christmas cheer in reuniting all 
of your family members that are not talking to each other, and 
bury your grudges.  Life is too short to not enjoy each other’s 
company and loving friendship.  I am love and I want to see My 
love spread throughout all of humanity to stop hate and all of 
your wars.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of a gutter along the 
road is a sign of how corrupt and immoral your society has 
become.  The lifestyles of your people show many divorces, a 
large percentage living together without marriage, and now 
increasing acceptance of homosexual marriages.  Your movies and 
TV programming are full of violence and immorality, as well as 
vulgar language.  Prostitution and pornography are running 
rampant as well as drugs and gambling.  It is getting 
increasingly difficult to bring up children with a proper faith 
when they are subjected to so much evil and immorality in your 
society.  Pray for the sinners of your country because unless 
you see change for the better, worse things will befall your 
country.  Every phase of your lives have become more decadent 
than previous years, so you are headed down a road to 
destruction.  Man has brought many troubles upon himself by the 
many sins he has committed.  Your country is drunk with sinful 
pleasures and a constant desire for wealth.  Wake up America, 
and look how evil you have become in My sight.  Work to improve 
your spiritual lives before it is too late to change.” 
 
Tuesday, November 29, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have told you that you would see 
frightening omens in the sky on the day of the Warning.  Now in 
this vision you are seeing such a sign coming close to the 
earth.  I have said how some will die of fright on the day of 
the Warning, and some may suffer heart attacks from the sight of 
these things in the sky as well.  You will be given more signs 
and descriptions of the Warning event as it draws nearer to 
happening.  All the more reason that My people should be 
repenting of their sins in Confession so you can be strengthened 
spiritually to endure this great mercy of Mine.  Many will be 
led to change their lives after feeling the guilt of their sins.  
But you do not have to wait until the Warning.  You can see the 



need to prepare and change your evil ways now.  Come to Me at  
any time, but do not put off your conversion because you may not 
live to see the Warning.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, some final refuges and interim 
refuges will be located at farms where they will be nearly self-
sufficient with growing crops, tending animals, and away from 
the cities.  I have told you that everyone at a refuge will have 
a job to provide survival for those present.  My angels will 
protect you at My refuges from any evil ones trying to harm you.  
I will provide water from springs, and food from the ground or 
animals multiplied.  Shelter will also be provided to protect 
you from the weather.  I will also have My angels send you 
heavenly Manna of Myself where there is no Mass.  In this end 
time of tribulation you will need trust and hope in My help, but 
have no fear of the evil ones.  My luminous cross and springs 
will provide healing of all of your illnesses, and conditions.  
Give praise and glory to your God for I will perform miraculous 
deeds that will be beyond your comprehension.  Life at the 
refuges will be simple and rustic, but it will bring you closer 
to Me in your faith.” 
 
Wednesday, November 30, 2005: (St. Andrew) 
 Jesus said: “My people, life is like a race that you run 
through very fast and then it is over in a short time.  Some 
live a long life and some die early in life.  At your Baptism, 
usually after birth, you are called to be a member of My 
faithful.  Being a Christian is not automatic or without any 
commitment.  At some point in your life you are called to make a 
personal choice to believe in Me as your Savior or not.  If you 
accept this calling of faith, then you must establish a 
meaningful love relationship with Me and serve Me and your 
neighbor in love also.  Your gifts of love and faith should be 
shared with others to help save their souls and your own.  You 
are called every day to pick up your cross of suffering and 
consecrate all that you have over to Me.  Everything is given to 
you from Me and it is not your own, but you are only temporary 
stewards of these earthly things.  At your death even your gift 
of life will be called back home to Me, but your soul will live 
on in the destination of your choosing either in heaven or 
hell.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the devastation from Katrina has 
sent many people away from New Orleans, and they may never 
return.  Those, who continue to stay on the Gulf Coast and 
rebuild, are facing future years of similar destruction.  The 
twenty-six storms set a record, as well as the number of 
hurricanes and severe hurricanes.  Each year in succession has 
seen worse disasters than the previous year.  The warmer ocean 



is definitely contributing to these records.  The current debate 
about limiting greenhouse gases should have a further 
consideration in possibly affecting warmer ocean temperatures.  
Man is disturbing his environment in many ways in the air, the 
water, and the fishing, but nature is rebelling against your 
abuses.  The increasing dollar damage caused by these disasters 
will affect your budget deficits and could hurt your economy as 
a result.  Seeking more oil and natural gas on land now has more 
incentive for the price of fuel and the increasing risks for 
offshore drilling.  America needs to prepare for continuing hard 
times that may start to send your population further inland away 
from the coastal damage.  Pray for these people who have lost 
their homes, but more is on the way, especially in areas of 
greater sin.”  


